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On the road vs. gas prices

It's expensive but worth it, say parents

By JOSHUA BRETT
Special To The Times 

Brian Hoffman was standing along the third base line at Trenton High 
School's baseball field one early evening this month. His son, Eric, 
was playing shortstop for a Princeton Post 218 American Legion team 
that was about to secure its first win of the season. 

Two days earlier, he had gone to a Mercer County gas station to re-fuel 
his 1999 BMW 3-series. His bill for 16 gallons of gasoline: $72. 

"I thought, `It's not the same,'" Hoffman said. 

He admitted that that day's 15-mile trip from Princeton to Trenton to 
see a game against Mitchell Davis Post 182 was the first time he had 
thought twice about traveling such distances for his kid's games. 
Moments later, however, his son made a nice play on a ground ball to 
shortstop and threw to first for the second-to-last out of the game. 

"Something else will have to give," he said. "Your kid is only here 
once. I don't want to miss some of these things." 

Even with the price of regular-grade gasoline nearing $4 a gallon in 
New Jersey, and exceeding it across the Delaware River in Bucks County, 
Pa., and almost everywhere else, the games are going on this summer. 
Millions of families nationwide, including thousands in the Trenton 
area alone, still plan to hit the road for Little League, Babe Ruth, 
American Legion, travel softball and soccer and their kids' other 
sporting activities that are as much a part of summer as swimming 
pools, the beach and vacations. 

According to the June 9 editions of the Wall Street Journal, gasoline 
prices have risen 29 percent in the last year. Fuel spending as a 
percentage of wage income has surpassed 6 percent, exceeding the levels 
of the mid-1970s oil crisis and nearing the 7-8 percent marks set 
during the 1980-81 shock, according to the report. 

People who are old enough remember the 1970s oil problems and the 
consequences of it. Depending on your license plate number, you could 
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only buy gas on certain days of the week. When you were able to fuel 
up, you often had to wait in very long lines to do so. 

The numbers suggest this might be worse. 

"It's astounding to see how much this is costing," says Kathy McKnight, 
a travel softball parent who came to the area from Arlington, Va., this 
month with her daughter, Kimmi, for a tournament. 

"ALLOCATION OF MONEY" 

This week marks the start of the District 12 Little League Baseball and 
Softball tournaments. For the next two weeks, hundreds of boys and 
girls, and their families, will be traveling to fields throughout the 
Trenton area. The winners of those tournaments will get to venture 
outside the area for sectional tournaments. State and regional 
tournaments are also possible prizes if they keep on winning. 

For West Windsor's Steve Bize- nov, the latter two aren't necessarily 
far-fetched dreams. He's the manager of West Windsor Little League's 
12-year-old softball entry. And he leads a team that won three 
consecutive district and sectional titles, and two straight state 
titles, between 2004 and 2006. 

If Bizenov's team does likewise, it would go to Florence for the 
sectional tournament and Little Ferry, in Bergen County, for the state 
tournament. District 12's baseball champion will go to North Howell 
(Monmouth County) for the sectional tournament and, if it wins that, to 
Bergenfield (also in Bergen County) for the state tournament. That's a 
lot of driving and gas. 

"It's still a good experience for the kids," said Bizenov, who drives a 
Jeep Liberty. "Some (families) will pay lots of money for camps or big 
vacation. This is just another allocation of money." 

The area's Babe Ruth League contingent, featuring 13-15 year-olds, will 
begin their district tournaments next week. The 14-year-old district 
champ will only have to venture to Veterans Park in Hamilton for the 
Southern New Jersey state tournament. But the 13-year-olds and 15-year-
olds will have to drive to Pennsville and Millville, respectively. 

STILL CHASING THE DREAM 

On the weekend of June 12-15, the parking areas near the Lower 
Makefield Softball Complex were a who's-who of state license plates and 
travel softball team decals. Virginia, Massachusetts and Maryland were 
just some of the states with representatives. 

It was the weekend of the Pennsbury Tournament. It is considered one of 
the top events in the Northeast, if not the entire country, for top-
tier travel softball players to get scouted by college programs. 
Hundreds of teenage girls and their families made the trek to Bucks 
County in the hope of impressing the college coaches in attendance. 



Gas prices weren't going to keep them from this event. A total of 90 
teams participated, including one from suburban Seattle. With the price 
of college tuition also rising, many parents saw the trip as a 
worthwhile investment. 

"We've committed to it already. This is what it comes down do," says 
Eric Taitz, whose daughter plays for the Long Island Chargers' 18U 
team. "This is part of the cost of college at this point." 

Bob Levitsky of Levittown, Pa., doesn't have to worry about his two 
daughters being recruited by colleges yet, and perhaps that gives him 
more flexibility. Both of his daughters play in the Lower Bucks Lady 
Lions program, including one on the 12U team that he coaches. They're 
still playing in 11 tournaments this summer, but only one is further 
away than the Jersey Shore. Four of their tournaments — at Pennsbury, 
Ewing, Hopewell and Bordentown — are within a 30-minute drive. 

"For us, having that many tournaments close by is unusual," Levitsky 
said. "The parents like that we kept them that close. We're fortunate 
because there are a huge number of tournaments in our area." 

His team will make one long trip this summer — to Williamsburg, Va., 
for their last tournament in August. But he's including a trip to 
nearby Busch Gardens on the itinerary in the hopes of making it into a 
vacation of sorts — consolidating two traditional summer expenses. 

"People were more hesitant because of the gas prices we have," Levitsky 
said. "It's softball, but it's good for people because it's a mini 
vacation." 

BIGGER IS NOT BETTER 

Compounding the cost of gas is the vehicles many families drive. 
Baseball and softball require bats, gloves, balls, uniforms, catcher's 
gear and other equipment. Throw in the luggage needed for an overnight 
trip, and you have a need for an SUV, minivan or other high-capacity 
vehicle. 

Levitsky uses a Ford Expedition for softball trips. Taitz drives a 
Honda Pilot. McKnight drives a 2006 Toyota Highlander Hybrid SUV, which 
she says gets her 100 miles more per tank than her previous vehicle, a 
Nissan Quest minivan. 

Pat McInaw of Somerville hauls Top Gun Fastpitch Softball's gear in a 
Ford F250 pickup truck, which requires diesel fuel. This costs an 
average of 66 cents more per gallon nationally than regular unleaded 
gasoline, according to the Energy Information Administration. 

"It gets better mileage," McInaw says of his diesel-powered vehicle. 
"You've got to do what you've got to do." 

COME ON OVER 



Carpooling is an obvious, and common, way to save some gas money. The 
McKnights came to the Pennsbury tournament with another player and her 
family. 

On nights when Levitsky plays recreational softball in the Hamilton 
League, he calls teammates beforehand to set up a carpool. 

Two of the coaches who came down to scout players at the Pennsbury 
tournament — Bryant University's Nancy Burgess and Lisa Ann Wallace — 
found it was less expensive to fly Southwest Airlines from Providence, 
R.I., to Philadelphia and rent a car than to drive all the way. They 
also stayed in a lower-grade hotel than before. 

But for people who live outside of New Jersey, an even easier way to 
save some money is to come over to this side of the Delaware River. 
Because of its fuel tax structure, New Jersey has some of the lowest 
gas prices in the country. 

A few miles away from the Pennsbury tournament festivities, a Shell 
station was selling regular gas for $4.29 per gallon. That same 
afternoon, a number of stations in Mercer County were still selling 
regular for 30-40 cents less per gallon. 

When Taitz makes trips south, he says he will try to take advantage of 
the lower prices. 

"I leave (home) with half a tank and fill up in New Jersey," said 
Taitz. 

Levitsky has the added task of commuting to Clinton, in northern 
Hunterdon County, for work every day. But this too allows him to fuel 
up at New Jersey's lower prices. 

OTHER WAYS TO COPE 

Princeton Post 218 manager Tom Parker, along with all the other 
players, coaches and managers in the Mercer County American Legion 
League, have to get to their games on their own. His strategy for 
coping: keep his gas tank about half-full. 

"I just run it to the point where I can still put $20 in it and don't 
feel like I'm getting beat up," said Parker, who resides in Princeton. 

Gas prices also affect the teenagers just getting their drivers 
licenses. One of Parker's players, David Petrucelli, has a, shall we 
say, clever way of coping. 

"I've devised a system where I trick my parents into taking my car when 
it's empty, so they have to fill it up," he said. 

Whatever people do, the games will go on, and the kids, parents and 
coaches will still keep going to them. A license plate bracket in the 
parking lot at the Pennsbury Tournament, fittingly, proclaimed "I'd 
rather play fastpitch softball." 



Even as gas costs continue to rise. 
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